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The problem is that she is a Canaanite. She is the other, the foreigner a person Jesus 
is not supposed to engage with, the kind of person no self-respecting Jew would 
have contact with. She’s from a strange place along the coast and worship’s  strange 
gods. She is a Gentile, the biblical word for anyone who is not a Jew.  
 
In a real way, this story of Jesus crossing swords in a battle of wits with a Canaanite 
woman is a bit of an embarrassment in the Christian scriptures. It’s one of Jesus’ 
most difficult and embarrassing moments and it is a wonder we don’t just skip it 
altogether in our Sunday readings, pretending it never happened. One might be 
surprised that it was not edited right out of the New Testament. 
 
The woman, who knows that she has no business engaging the famed rabbi, comes 
to him, insistent for help.  
 
“Have mercy on me, Lord, Son of David; my daughter is tormented by a demon.”  
 
It’s an amazing address as the woman calls Jesus by the name reserved for the 
Messiah. No one in all of Matthew’s gospel has addressed Jesus like this.  
 
But Jesus disappoints us. Yes, I said that out loud. The famed wisdom teacher, who’s 
teachings are profound and challenging to the status quo, simply ignores the 
woman. He her places her outside his circle of friends, outside his healing touch.  
 
His disciples implore him, “Send her away, for she keeps shouting after us.” [Matt. 
15:23]. 
 
Jesus reminds himself of his mission, “I was sent only to the lost sheep of the house 
of Israel.” [Matt. 15: 24].  
 
But then the woman approaches Jesus directly, she kneels humbly at his feet and 
says, “Lord, help me.”  
 
Jesus’ response seems harsh, “It is not fair to take the children’s food and throw it to 
the dogs.”  [Matt. 15; 26]. 
 
Jesus, what are you saying? It is enough to make you shake your head and turn away 
shame. Jesus reminds the woman that she and her daughter are like Gentile dogs. 
The real work he came out to do, is reserved for the chosen children of Israel.  Is this 
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the Jesus that we’ve come to love and follow?  I thought Jesus was the one always 
breaking down the barriers, opening up the gates of grace, tromping over the 
dividing lines, disregarding the conventional prejudices and wisdoms of the day?  
 
The woman, full of courage and tenacity, is not deterred by the ethnic slur that 
escapes the mouth of Jesus, she goes toe to toe with the future messiah, the wonder 
boy from Galilee and schools him in the art of inclusion and wit.   
 
Sir, even the dogs under the table eat the children’s crumbs. [Mark 7:28].  
 
I don’t know about you but I’m agog at this woman’s fierce and humble argument. I 
can almost see Jesus trying to catch his messianic breath, a smile coming over his 
face -- wisdom clocking him upside that beautiful rabbinic noggin of his.  He takes a 
deep breath, smiles, shakes his head at his own cultural bigotry and grows on the 
spot.  The conventional wisdom has been overturned by this crafty and scrappy 
Gentile woman.  He realizes in the moment that in his exhaustion, in his own 
captivity to the culture, he has just reacted out of prejudice and exclusion, rather 
than by compassion and embrace.  It turns out that Canaanite lives matter.  
 
“Woman, great is your faith! Let it be done for you as you wish.” And her daughter 
was healed instantly.  [Matt. 15: 28]. 
 
Perhaps we are scandalized by the idea that Jesus grows in his encounter with this 
woman. But there is something deeply human about Jesus as he opens himself up to 
this woman and to the depths of compassion that are his to offer. Jesus is known for 
his subversive and alternative wisdom and this encounter with the Canaanite 
woman becomes an example of it but only after some struggle. 
 
Conventional wisdom is the dominant consciousness of any culture. It is a culture’s 
most taken-for-granted understandings about the way things are [its worldview] 
and about the way to live [its ethos, or way of life].  In brief it is a culture’s social 
construction of reality and the internalization of that construction within the psyche 
of the individual. There is a lot to this conventional wisdom and in many ways, it is 
impossible to escape it as it is an embodiment of the central values of a culture.  We 
all become enculturated in the conventional wisdom that surrounds us and, in many 
instances, it is a positive force.  In fact, conventional wisdom provides guidance 
about how to live.  “Don’t play in the street” or “Don’t follow too closely behind 
another vehicle.” “Don’t drink and drive.” 
 
We pick up the conventional wisdom from various sources that give us images of 
what the values of our culture are – “Don’t chew with your mouth open” or how to 
make eye contact when greeting people.  Conventional wisdom often has a clear 
connection to a system of rewards and punishments – “You reap what you sow” or 
“Work hard and you will succeed.” Which at times can make life seem like a matter 
of requirement and reward, failure and punishment.  
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In addition, conventional wisdom has a social dimension that can be divisive. 
Socially, it creates a world of hierarchies and boundaries. Some of these may be 
inherited, as when differences in gender, race, sexual orientation, physical abilities, 
educational level or financial resources are used to assign different cultural values 
and roles to people. In short, there are some people who measure up to 
conventional wisdom or standards more easily than others.   
 
The truth is that while we all live surrounded by conventional wisdom, life in this 
constructed world can be difficult and troublesome.  It is a life bounded by the 
dominant cultural norms and to act or live outside of them is its own kind of peril. It 
is also a way of life that can blind us to seeing things differently because we are 
conditioned to see and pay attention to what our culture says is worth paying 
attention to.  It is a world in which we are all tempted to judge others by how well 
they measure up to the conventional standards. And we are tempted to play a brutal 
comparison game in which we are always evaluating ourselves in relationship to 
others.  For many of us this is the crucible of self-identity and value that we struggle 
with over and over again.  
 
I want to return to the grace-filled encounter between an exhausted Jesus in Gentile 
territory and a desperate and loving Canaanite mother.  The woman has heard of 
Jesus as a Mystic, Teacher and Healer. She seeks him out beyond her comfort zone, 
longing for her daughter to become well.  She is tenacious but humble knowing that 
she is in some real way transgressing the conventional wisdom of the day. Gentiles 
do not seek out Jewish Rabbis for help.  
 
Jesus surprises us by his reticence to help the woman. He first speaks out of the 
conventional wisdom of the day, reminding the woman of the divide between the 
Jews and Gentiles. We want Jesus to be perfect, to always say the gracious and 
compassionate word but I’m not sure he does on this occasion.  I know I’m treading 
on dangerous theological ground here.  
 
But woman is not deterred. She counters the conventional wisdom with some 
alternative wisdom of her own. In essence she says, you’re right that’s how the 
conventional wisdom goes but there is a deeper and more desperate wisdom at 
work for me. I will take even the scraps under the table if it means that my daughter 
is made well. My love for her trumps your conventional wisdom, my desperation, 
my hope, my faith is stronger that the conventions of the day. Love transcends them 
all, love brings me to you, love gives me the courage to break the rules and ask you 
to heal even someone beneath your status and dignity.  What matters is the power 
of the Spirit to heal and you are a Spirit Person, you are connected to the source of 
life in God.  
 
As one insightful commentator said: 
 

The character of the Canaanite woman changes throughout the story. She is 
noisy and assertive, then pleading and compliant, then clever and confrontive. 
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Her consistency does not lie in her attitudes or behaviors. She is unified by her 
mission. She has an afflicted child and if this Jewish Messiah can help, he is 
going to. Little things such as ethnic diversity and hatred – will not stand in the 
way. [Shea]. 

 
Jesus’ heart expands in this encounter and he allows this deeper wisdom, this 
subversive wisdom of God to come to life in him even in his exhaustion.  The woman 
touches in him the well of God’s compassion and it spills forth in healing power. 
There is a deeper wisdom than conventional wisdom.  That wisdom is that God is 
full of compassion and mercy, slow to anger and of great kindness irrespective of 
your status in the conventional structures of the culture. God is not concerned about 
reputation, God’s own or yours.  
 
 “Woman, great is your faith! Let it be done for you as you wish.” And her daughter 
was healed instantly.  [Matt. 15:28]. 
 
When Jesus addresses the Canaanite woman in the end it is quite different. It is a far 
cry from dog. Woman here means something like – the one who gives life. She 
herself by her own tenacity and creativity, another way of describing faith has 
brought into recognitions a deeper truth. Through her persistence and cleverness, 
she reminds Jesus of his true identity. He is not only a Jew but he is also Lord.  It 
turns out that one really wild and attractive definition of faith is having a persistent 
creativity to bring about the good.  
 
This story of Jesus and Canaanite woman stretches us. It’s a story about Jesus’ 
willingness to learn the power of subversive wisdom from a most unlikely source , a 
desperate and creative Gentile woman.  But more importantly it is about Jesus’ 
willingness to then act out of that radical and subversive wisdom to bring healing to 
this family.  We too are invited to become part of Jesus ’ subversive and alternative 
Wisdom Tradition in ourselves, to dare to see differently than our culture sees, to 
open our hearts and eyes to see where our culture pushes people away to the 
margins, limits and hinders them, makes distinctions that do harm or keep them in 
“their place”.  We are invited to shatter the conventional wisdom of the day when 
that will honor the dignity of all people.  We are invited to turn wisdom on its head 
when it rights a wrong or gives glory to God whose compassion is wider than we can 
imagine  
 
The good news of this gospel is that Jesus shows us that we don’t have to be stuck in 
the conventional ways of our own culture.  The story shows us Jesus changing and 
growing, responding to the alternative wisdom of women and then reaching out to 
heal from a place of compassion and transformation.  Jesus shows us that people can 
change, people can discover their blind spots when they listen, people can grow into 
more loving and compassionate human beings, by God’s tenacious grace at work 
within us and our willingness to allow ourselves to be corrected, rebuked, 
challenged and changed.  The message isn’t that change is easy but that it is life -
giving.  The point of being a Christian is to grow more and more into the image of 
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Christ in our own lives, to become Christ-like. This passage is quite subversive itself; 
it tells us that part of being Christ-like is to change and grow.   
 
Because if Jesus can grow in compassion, so can we!  
 
 
 
I am indebted to Marcus Borg’s excellent discussion of conventional and subversive 
wisdom in his book Meeting Jesus Again for the First Time, which I drew upon heavily 
for my discussion of conventional wisdom.  
 
 
 


